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Expert Group for Co-operation on Children at Risk (EGCC) & Children’s Unit
July 2013 – June 2014 (March)
Executive summary: 
· During the year of the Finnish chairing of the EGCC, the most significant event was the reorganising of the website and the amended ToR for the National Coordinators. In addition, during the Finnish presidency a new long-term objective and strategic activities for the child rights and protection area were developed. These will be put forward for adoption at the CBSS Heads of State Summit in June, 2014. 
· The Finnish chair presented the draft EGCC Mandate and Priority Paper (2013 – 2017) to the CSO
 in December.  The Mandate and  the Priority paper were approved by the CSO on the 3rd of December, 2013.

· The Finnish Government and the Chair of the EGCC organised a joint conference with TF-THB in March in Helsinki focusing on assistance to victims of trafficking. A joint meeting with the two expert groups was also organised in March discussing areas of cooperation. 
· One EC and CBSS funded project was initiated in October 2013. Protect Children on the Move; Child exploitation – cross-national child protection in practice, is carried out on the basis of  five expert meetings during 2014 and 2015. The first meeting in January 2014 in Stockholm focused on case assessment and best interest assessment. The second meeting in May in Riga will look into returns and transfers: International and European standards, procedures and safeguards for children. 
· A new Head of Unit started her work in September 2013. The EGCC chair, vice-chair and the CBSS secretariat have guided and supported her and she has developed an overview of the challenges ahead and suggested benchmarks for the coming years.
· The Head of the Children’s Unit has kept in contact with other regional inter-governmental initiatives in Europe and in South Asia in order to share learning and inspire to stronger support for child rights and protection.  The sharing of information is also ongoing with non-state actors in the region and globally. The Child rights coordinators in the Council of Europe, EU and the Special Representative of the UN Secretary-General on Violence against Children are kept updated about the activities of EGCC and the Children’s Unit.
· The EGCC met twice during the year in Helsinki. The meetings were held on the 17th and 18th of October and on the 20th and 21th of March
Expert Group for Cooperation on Children at Risk (EGCC) & the Children’s Unit

Chair  
Finland
Representative from the Finnish Ministry of Social Affairs and Health, Ms Heidi Manns-Haatanen, Senior Officer of the Department for Promotion of Welfare and Health
Vice Chair      Estonia
Representative from the Estonian Ministry of Social Affairs, Ms Anniki Tikerpuu, Head of Department, Department of Children and Families

Composition of the Expert group

The Expert Group for Cooperation on Children at Risk, EGCC, consists of eleven members; all member countries to the CBSS have appointed senior officials to the group. The EGCC consists of representatives from the line ministries dealing with children’s issues, mainly ministries of social affairs, ministries of education and designated child ministries. Senior Officials from designated agencies represent Denmark, Iceland, Sweden and Russia. The European Commission has not yet assigned a member to the EGCC. 

Meetings of the EGCC and representation in CSO meeting
The EGCC has had two meetings in Helsinki during the year: The meetings were held on the 17th  and 18th of October 2013 and on the 20th and 21st of March, 2014.
The chair of the EGCC presented the work of the group, the draft mandate 2013 – 2017 and the Priority paper, to the CSO in December 2013. The CSO approved the Mandate and Priorities on the 3rd of December 2013.
Priorities: 

a. The protection of children from all forms of sexual exploitation and sexual abuse 
b. Ensuring the rights of children in migration and the protection of children that are trafficked
c. Early intervention and prevention as a means to ensuring children’s rights to protection from all forms of abuse, violence and neglect 
d. The rights of children in residential care and in other forms of out of home care

Many of the activities are made possible through the close cooperation with governmental agencies, UN, and (I)NGOs. The EGCC through the Children’s Unit often take the role of coordinator, initiating project applications and contacting parts of the established regional network of public agencies, international organisations and NGOs in order to form a suitable group for the specific task. The Children’s Unit also functions as a hub for professionals and policy makers facilitating contacts across the region. In all its work, the EGCC aims at supporting professionals in the region, improving their capacity to prevent violence, neglect, abuse and exploitation of children by promoting in the region new tools and the most recent knowledge available. 
New mandate for EGCC and new structure and long-term goals in the CBSS
A new mandate for EGCC was discussed by the CSO in December 2012 and again in December 2013. The Chair of the EGCC presented the draft mandate and priority paper (2013 – 2017) and both were approved by the CSO. The papers had previously been discussed in several EGCC meetings. 

The Declaration of the Council of the Baltic Sea States on the implementation of the Vilnius Declaration on A Vision for the Baltic Sea Region by 2020 by the CSO has been updated, and it is likely to be finally adopted in the CBSS Summit by the Head of States in early June 2014 in Turku, Finland. In the document the Baltic Sea State countries agree that three long-term priorities – Regional Identity, Sustainable and Prosperous Region and Safe and Secure Region – will facilitate the realisation of the goals outlined in the Vilnius declaration (2010), thus strengthening the CBSS’s position to meet challenges in the future.
The Safe and Secure Region long-term priority comprises the three areas of the Children at Risk, the TF-THB and civil protection. The objective of the Children at Risk area underlines the need to  strengthen comprehensive and sustainable child protection systems to prevent and respond to all forms of violence against children through a multi-sectorial approach and increased cooperation among relevant ministries, other stakeholders and professionals in the Baltic Sea Region. 
The objective is followed by strategic activities that points to the need of showcasing good practices in developing effective child protection systems to combat violence including abuse, neglect and exploitation against children; support innovation, cooperation and policy development; and promote child participation. They also highlight the focus on early intervention, prevention and protection of children from all forms of sexual abuse and exploitation; the protection of migrant children and child victims of trafficking; the rights of children in residential care and other forms of out-of-home care; and encourage governments to secure the rights of children left without parental care. Easing an access to the healthcare and education in areas where this infrastructure is not efficient is also mentioned.
Redesigning the Childcentre web site

The EGCC members decided in its meeting in October 2013 in Helsinki to redesign the Childcentre website in order to make it more functional. Keeping the website was regarded as  important for EGCC as a tool to share knowledge and display news from the EGCC work, events and trainings. However, it was necessary to delete old material and it was decided to keep all information in English - and only have links to relevant national resources in the CBSS member countries. The members of EGCC and National Coordinators are still to communicate news and important information but it is solely the responsibility of the Head of Unit to ensure the quality and upload the information to the website. Quotes were collected from interested web designers and a new web-page was developed during March and April 2014.
New Terms of Reference for the National Coordinators 

The EGCC members decided in its meeting in October 2013 in Helsinki to amend the ToR for the National Coordinators. The changes were necessary as only three countries have separate National Coordinators. For the rest of the countries, except Norway, the EGCC members have additional roles of carrying out the tasks of the National Coordinator. The National Coordinator system appear to have worked best in the beginning – from 2002 – as the coordinators were recruited to support work against sexual abuse and exploitation. Today, the EGCC work with many issues and there is the issue of costs related to the National Coordinators as well as bureaucratic issues concerning the selection and follow up of the National Coordinators. Thus, a pragmatic solution was decided upon by keeping the National Coordinators and relieving the coordinators (including the EGCC members) of the burden of having to upload information on the website but giving them the opportunity to participate in the EGCC meetings with closer contact to the EGCC system and the Head of Unit. 
In the amended ToR the National Coordinators are expected to be well informed and have an overall and updated knowledge on national work regarding children at risk. They are expected to support the Children’s Unit by identifying experts within universities, research institutes, public agencies, civil society organisations and non-governmental organisations whose knowledge and expertise the regional cooperation can draw upon within the areas of cooperation. Furthermore, they are expected to inform national experts about activities, studies, projects, conferences and expert meetings implemented in the regional cooperation and inform them about the childcentre website. Finally, the National Coordinators are to send national publications, policy documents, research within the prioritised areas of the EGCC to the childcentre editor and give the Children’s Unit feedback from national experts on the topics that the EGCC works with and maintain an open channel of communication between national experts and the Children’s Unit.
Actions according to the priority areas

a. The protection of children from all forms of sexual exploitation and sexual abuse
No specific activity under this priority was organised during the year.

The reports in relation to the Robert project – Risk Taking Online Behaviour – Empowerment through Research and Training are available on the childcentre website. 
b. Ensuring the rights of children in migration and the protection of children that are trafficked
Actions implemented by the EGCC
Project: Protect Children on the Move: Child exploitation – cross-national child protection in practice. This project is a follow up of the recommendations of the children trafficked for exploitation in begging and criminality project. The overall goal is to identify child rights standards and key agencies for better transnational cooperation. The work is based upon five expert meetings with key experts from Europe and beyond, - and organized by CBSS in collaboration with the Central Board of the State Border Guards in Latvia, the State Child Rights Protection and Adoption Service in Lithuania and the Stockholm Social Emergency Authority in Sweden.
Financing: Total Budget 176 625 Euro: From the European Commission’s Return Fund and CBSS.

Time frame: October 2013 – April 2015
Outcome: Meeting reports, project report and an online tool 
Expert meetings: 
1st Expert Meeting Case assessment and best interests determination, Stockholm, January 2014 
2nd Expert Meeting: Returns and Transfers: International and European standards, procedures and safeguards for children, Riga May 13th-14th 
3rd Expert Meeting: Returns and Transfers in Practice: Case examples, Vilnius September
4th Expert Meeting: Transnational proceedings under international civil law and in criminal matters: Rights and safeguards for children at risk of exploitation and child victims, Riga, November
5th Expert Meeting: Consultation with children and/or young adults, Stockholm, March 2015
Actions implemented by Partner in collaboration with EGCC
Project: Development and implementation of preventive child trafficking measures in Lithuania. Development and dissemination of material relevant to the prevention of child trafficking. The aim is to increase preventive activities in Lithuania but also in many other countries in the Baltic Sea Region and Europe wide.
Financing: Funded by EC and lead organisation is Save the Children Lithuania in cooperation with the Children’s Unit
Time frame: 2013 – 2015

Outcome: Materials for children and youth and for professionals. One conference with participants from several countries. 
Meetings and actions within the priority to which EGCC contributed
Conferences: 
· Participation in an expert meeting in Vienna on a guardianship system for child victims of trafficking in the EU

· Participation in the 4th annual international symposium on preventing human trafficking (Brussels)

· Meeting with Barnrettsbyråen and a research team from Umeå University discussing return of children
· Expert meeting on the monitoring of returned children organised by the European Parliament
c. Early intervention and prevention as a means to ensuring children’s rights to protection from all forms of abuse, violence and neglect
No specific activity under this priority was organised during the year.
d. The rights of children in residential care and in other forms of out of home care
Actions implemented by SOS Estonia and EGCC  
Project: Systemic Auditing of Child Care Institutions – AudTrain. This project, coordinated by the EGCC through the Children’s Unit was finalised in December 2012. Training materials for professionals were developed, translated, adapted and tested on groups of professionals across the region. The material is published online, on CD Rom and in paper versions in English, Estonian, Latvian, Swedish and Russian.  
Follow up: SOS Estonia decided to take the lead in following up and develop a new proposal to be submitted in April 2014
Financing: EU Leonardo da Vinci Programme 75%, and partners 25%.
Partners: SOS Estonia, CBSS, Latvia and Swedish agencies 
Time frame: From 2014 and onwards
Outcome: Training and training materials: www.childcentre.info/audtrain  
e. Other child rights issues

As far as possible, the EGCC sees it as part of its remit for the Head of the Children’s Unit to contribute by participating in advisory groups and by presenting at conferences and meetings. The group can in this way respond favourably to invitations to make presentations and to contribute with knowledge and experiences to projects and actions organised in the region on topics within the EGCC expertise. 

Conferences and meetings:

· Presenting EGCC and the Children’s Unit to the South Asia Initiative to End Violence against Children (SAIEVAC) – a regional inter-governmental initiative
· Presenting EGCC and the Children’s Unit to Child Pact – a network of NGO’s in the Black Sea Area

· Meeting with the UN Secretary General Special Representative on Violence against Children

· Meeting with the Swedish Ombudsperson for Children

· Participating in the EC organised 8th European Forum on the Rights of the Child

· Presentation about fundraising for Russian NGOs

· Participation in Child Friendly Justice conference in Sweden

General Administrative Matters of the EGCC:
Children’s Unit

The Secretariat function of the EGCC is carried out by the Children’s Unit staffed by the Head of Unit. The Unit has had the support of an intern during a couple of months and from a project assistant during April until end June.
A new Head of Unit started work in September 2013 and faced the challenge of fast keeping up with the excellent work of EGCC and the previous Head of Unit. However, the Chair and vice-chair as well as the CBSS secretariat rendered good support. In order to review expected results during her 6 year tenure the Head of Unit developed a short paper describing the present situation and some possible long term opportunities. The paper was disseminated to the EGCC.

Financing
The Children’s Unit operates on a separate budget from the Core Secretariat, built on member states’ voluntary contributions. During the year 2013 all Member States contributed to the Children’s Unit except Russia. For 2014 all member states including Russia have indicated that they will pay their due. 

The EGCC has been successful in securing funds for specific actions. As can be read in this annual report, actions have been funded from external sources, especially  programmes within the EU. The co-funding, which most of the time is necessary, have been managed by adding time the Children’s Unit and partner organisations give to the project. 
Successful project applications build on securing the participation of a vast and diverse network that can add to the project from different perspectives. Most programmes welcome the inclusion of actors from the public sector as well as from the non-governmental sector in applications for funding. The EGCC is well placed to coordinate projects, and to mobilise organisations into formulating projects targeting issues that have been identified as gaps in the region. This is made possible as the EGCC through the Children’s Unit over its existence has established itself as a hub in the region to which different organisations working to protect children from violence and harm turn.
To maintain the network the Head of the Children’s Unit travels to meetings and conferences in order to present and to share with colleagues the experiences from the region. Several travels to advisory group meetings and to conferences have been covered by the organisers.  
� EGCC: The Expert Group for Cooperation on Children at Risk consist of senior officials from the ministries responsible for children’s issues in the member countries to the Council of the Baltic Sea States; Denmark, Estonia, Finland, Germany, Iceland, Latvia, Lithuania, Norway, Poland, Russia and Sweden.


� CSO: Committee of Senior Officials (Representatives from Ministries of Foreign Affairs)
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